Mike Beebe Governor Artee Williams Director

www.dws.arkansas.aov

December 2, 2013

The Honorable John Burris, Chair Arkansas House of Representatives State Capitol Building, Room 350 Little Rock, Arkansas 72201

Dear Representative Burris:

RE: Arkansas House and Senate Committees on Public Health, Welfare and Labor – Testimony

On Monday, November 18, 2013, the Department of Workforce Services was asked to appear before the House and Senate Committee on Public Health, Welfare and Labor committees and answers questions related to the Alexander Group report on Arkansas's Medicaid and Public Welfare system. During our appearance before the committee, Representative Kim Hammer requested some additional information regarding the following:

- Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) Budget Analysis
- Detailed responses regarding the Alexander Group recommendations for the TANF program.

Please find our response to his questions attached. We trust that we have provided the requested information to the satisfaction of the committee.

We remain committed to ensuring that the Department of Workforce Services fully supports the great work of your committee. We will be happy to provide any additional information requested by you or members of the committee. If you need assistance please call Phil Harris at (501) 683-5363, or by email at phil.harris@arkansas.gov.

Sincerely,

Weet Julians

Enclosures





www.dws.arkansas.gov

Post Office Box 2981 • Little Rock, AR 72203-2981

Report Title: Review of Arkansas's Medicaid and Public Welfare System

Date of Agency Comments: November 15, 2013

Overall Agency Response: The Department of Workforce Services has reviewed the findings and recommendations for improving the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) program that have come out of the Alexander Group report. Since the TANF program administration transferred to DWS from the Department of Human Services, our primary focus has been on job preparedness that will lead to gainful employment. We have begun the process of transforming the TANF program into a viable workforce development model and plan to aggressively continue this effort. This is clearly evident in the fact that over 2,800 Career Readiness Certificates have been obtained by our TANF participants during the last three federal fiscal years. The Arkansas TANF program also continues to fund a very successful Career Pathways Initiative that provides education and training to our TANF population. We anticipate these positive trends to accelerate in the coming years.

Most of the findings and recommendations are in alignment with our vision of operating a high performance and integrity driven TANF program. We continue to rely on employability as the quickest and least expensive (to the welfare system) bridge to realize sustainable self-sufficiency. We will continue to leverage our partnerships with employers across the state to open up more collaborative opportunities, that will bring every qualified and job ready TANF participant closer to employment. The expectation is to offer a clear choice to come out of government dependency.

Our current Information Technology modernization effort is aimed at using technology wisely. To not only efficiently and transparently administer the day-to-day operations of the program, but also to provide dashboards, and data driven reports that will help us design and deliver holistic family centric services. We have partnered with our well-respected local university, who continues to help us with evaluating the various aspects of the current TANF program, and provide recommendations for improvement. As we continue





www.dws.arkansas.gov

Post Office Box 2981 • Little Rock, AR 72203-2981

to move forward, we intend to have a more stringent performance based contracting system that can optimize the various services including supportive and transportation providers.

And finally, we appreciate that the report concurs with us that the TANF budget continues to shrink and in the coming years, there will be a tremendous strain on balancing the monies that we receive from the federal government with the needs of our participants. We are proactively assessing and preparing for this challenge by restructuring the TANF portfolio and prioritizing programs that offer the highest value to the citizens without putting the state or the program in non-compliance with federally mandated requirements.



Mike Beebe Governor Artee Williams Director

www.dws.arkansas.gov

Post Office Box 2981 • Little Rock, AR 72203-2981

Detailed below is our response to each of the major recommendations made by the Alexander Group relevant to the TANF program.

- We agree with the recommendation of a family centric approach to integrated service delivery, which includes Medicaid, SNAP, and TANF services to enable Arkansas to meet the federally driven TANF purposes that we in the state use as guidelines for goal setting and implementation.
- 2. The TANF program has undertaken a strategic planning and blueprinting exercise in order to continue to meet the performance requirements established by the federal government. Currently, the Work Participation Rate (WPR) trend is stable and moving in the right direction.
- We agree with the concept of performance-based contracts for both providers and TANF recipients, and are in the process of reviewing and implementing various tactical measures to enforce performance based contracts.
- 4. We agree with reforming ESS and Transportation assistance. We are currently strengthening our procedural requirements to review and authorize assistance requests.
- 5. We are in agreement with the recommendation of tracking TANF recipient's minimum (30 hour) work activity. We are planning to incorporate such tracking mechanism in the new IT system that we are in the process of building.
- 6. DWS has been working with our highly respected state university partner to evaluate the various aspects of the TANF program, and come up with recommendations for a metrics driven approach. We also plan on building capabilities in the new IT system to help generate various reports that help generate program relevant research and statistics.
- Regarding out of state benefits usage. We believe this is a collaborative opportunity because TANF and SNAP share the same EBT





www.dws.arkansas.gov

Post Office Box 2981 • Little Rock, AR 72203-2981

card. In addition to designing a work plan for EBT restrictions, we hope to work with DHS on tracking PARIS and other out-of-state benefits usage. As a proactive measure, and in the interests of high TANF program integrity, we see this as an opportunity to improve implementation using the new IT system.

- 8. We agree that subsidized employment has been an effective job creation tool for TANF programs in many states. DWS and TANF continue to focus its efforts on unsubsidized employment and plan to continue as budget constraints dictate. We will continue to address the availability of work sites for Work Experience and On-The-Job Training, as well as utilize the Career Pathways Initiative to program education/training to TANF participants.
- 9. Regarding the recommendation to revamp TANF budget priorities, we agree, and DWS plans on long and short term measures to balance our shrinking budget with service delivery of high value program elements, leverage technology capabilities, and the inherent flexibilities offered by the TANF statute, and smart collaboration with program partners.

Conclusion

We appreciate the work of the Alexander Group to assist in analyzing our current TANF program offering and making the recommendations to improve our service delivery model. Overall, the Department of Workforce Services' feels that our Good to Great vision is in alignment with many and more of the recommendations in the report.

Department of Workforce Services



THE STATE OF THE TANF PROGRAM IN ARKANSAS

AN ANALYSIS OF THE TEMPORARY ASSISTANCE FOR NEEDY FAMILIES BLOCK GRANT AND THE IMPACT OF FUNDING REDUCTIONS TO TANF PROGRAMS

December 2013

TANF PROGRAM OVERVIEW

In 1996, Congress created the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) program. This \$16.5 billion a year block grant was enacted under the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act (PRWORA), which replaced Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) and other related welfare programs. States must use objective criteria for determining eligibility and benefits. Funds must be used for eligible, needy families with a child and for one of the four purposes of the TANF program:

- 1. To provide assistance to needy families;
- 2. To end dependence of needy parents by promoting job preparation, work and marriage;
- 3. To prevent and reduce out-of-wedlock pregnancies; and
- 4. To encourage the formation and maintenance of two-parent families.

Transitional Employment Assistance (TEA)

The Transitional Employment Assistance (TEA) Program was implemented on July 1, 1997, in accordance with Public Law 104-193, the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996, and Arkansas Act 1058, the Arkansas Personal Responsibility and Public Assistance Reform Act of 1997. The TEA Program replaced the Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) Program as the focal point of the State's welfare reform effort and plays a critical role in the State's mission to strengthen the well-being of children, families and adults.

Acts 1567 of 1999, 1264 of 2001, and 1306 of 2003 enacted other provisions to strengthen the Arkansas TEA Program. Arkansas Act 1705 of 2005 transferred responsibility for the program from the Department of Human Services (DHS) to the Department of Workforce Services (DWS). Under this Act, responsibility for determining eligibility for the program and delivering cash assistance benefits remains with the DHS - Division of County Operations (DCO), while DWS is responsible for the provision of case management services and overall administration of the program.

TEA provides time limited cash assistance to needy families with (or expecting) children and furnishes parents with work training and other supportive services they need in order to attain permanent self-sufficiency. Under TANF program instructions, the most common form of "assistance" is the monthly cash benefit, but other things can count as "assistance." Under the regulations at 45 CFR §260.31, assistance is defined as including "cash, payments, vouchers and other forms of benefits designed to meet a family's ongoing basic needs."

The following are TANF Federal program requirements:

TANF Federal Requirements

- Cash assistance time limit of 60 months
 - Arkansas uses a time limit of 24 months
- Work requirements of most cash recipients
- Recipients face payment sanctions and termination of benefits for not meeting work requirement
- Individual Responsibility Plans required for all cash recipients
- Teen parent live-at-home and stay-in-school requirement
- Annual state plan
- 15% cap on administrative costs
- State Maintenance of Effort (MOE) requirement
 - o 5% of 1995 spending when meeting work participation rates
 - o 80% of 1995 spending when not meeting work participation rates
 - o Funding penalties if fail to meet federal requirements
 - New Work Verification Plan requirements

RECENT TANF EXTENSION

The Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) block grant was scheduled for reauthorization in 2010. Congress, however, did not work on legislation to reauthorize the program and instead extended the TANF block grant multiple times. The most recent extension was part of the Continuing Appropriations Act, 2014 (P.L. 113-46) passed in October 2013, and extends TANF through January 15, 2014. Since the passage of H.R. 2943 the Supplemental Grants have not been funded. These additional allotments were created by the 1996 welfare bill to adjust for historical inequalities in the amount of funding received by different states. The decrease began when the Claims Resolution Act did not provide fully FY 2011 funding for these grants. Arkansas is one of seventeen states that have received TANF Supplemental Grants every year since TANF was created (most of them relatively poor states). Consequently, Arkansas has lost \$6.2 million (approximately 10%) of its federal TANF funding.

States Now Spend More than the Annual TANF Block Grant

In the first years of TANF implementation cash assistance caseloads fell more quickly than states had anticipated and states accumulated reserves of unspent federal funds. As states adjusted to the caseload trends and the new spending flexibility afforded under the TANF block grant, they recognized that they had an opportunity to further the goals of welfare reform by providing more intensive services to families with barriers to employment that were still receiving cash assistance and by helping a broader group of low-income employed families with fragile attachment to the workforce. States were able to expand critical supports for low-income working families — like child care and transportation subsidies — to help these families remain employed and make ends meet. Some states also began to bolster earnings through wage subsidies, earned income tax credits, matching contributions for individual savings accounts, or education and training to help families attain stable, higher-paying jobs. As a result of expanding their programs beyond traditional cash assistance payments and funding critical

supports for low-income working families, states now spend in excess of their annual block grant allocation. In fiscal year 2009, the states collectively spent nearly \$2 billion more in federal funds than they received. Twenty-seven states and the District of Columbia drew on unspent federal funds from prior years to augment their annual TANF block grant allocation.

States will not be able to maintain these program levels without additional funds, however, because reserves of federal TANF funds are dwindling or have been exhausted in many states. This means that without additional funds, by fiscal year 2013 nearly half the states would need to scale back TANF-funded programs.

HOW ARKANSAS SPENDS TANF FUNDS

The Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996 (PRWORA) replaced the Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) program with the TANF block grant. The TANF block grant made \$16.5 billion available to states each year, regardless of changes in the number of people receiving benefits. Therefore, states bear the fiscal risks in the event of an increase in caseload due to the fact that no increase in their TANF block grant would occur. For this reason, some states have deliberately created reserves in case of an economic downturn.

States have enjoyed considerable flexibility in how they spend their TANF Block Grant funds. In addition to spending on cash benefits—that is, monthly cash assistance payments to families to meet their ongoing basic needs—states were able to spend TANF funds on services for cash assistance recipients or other low-income families.

In the first years of TANF, Arkansas's welfare caseloads substantially decreased, allowing the state to spend less than its annual block grant and accumulate a significant reserve of the unspent funds. By 2007/08, more than \$100 million had accumulated in unspent TANF funds. When faced with pressure from advocates to spend TANF surpluses, program administration chose to use TANF funds to sustain programs other than core TANF programs of cash assistance, job training, and child care.

In 2003/04, Arkansas began spending more than its annual TANF block grant amount, investing TANF surpluses in child welfare to save General Revenue, supplementing the declining Social Services Block Grant (SSBG), and committing funds to other social programs such as Family Savings Accounts. Initially, the increased spending of TANF funds was absorbed by the large reserve of unspent funds from previous years. However, TANF spending continues to exceed the annual block grant amount and the TANF reserves are no longer available to sustain current expenditures. In 2009/10, the state spent close to \$53 million over the annual block grant.

Arkansas has used its annual block grant of \$56.7 million per year to provide cash assistance, job training, child care and other social supports to low-income citizens.

ARKANSAS'S TANF FISCAL SITUATION

In calendar 2011, states began implementing some of the harshest cuts in recent history for many of the nation's most vulnerable families with children who are receiving assistance through the federal TANF block grant. The current fiscal year (fiscal year 2012) is shaping up as one of states' most difficult budget years on record. For the first time since its creation in 1996, Congress has reduced funding for TANF. These cuts come at a time when, according to the Center of Budget and Policy Priorities, some 44 states and the District of Columbia projected budget shortfalls totaling \$112 million for 2012.

The losses of the TANF Supplemental grant and Emergency Contingency Fund, coupled with the elimination of the TANF Contingency fund has severely diminished Arkansas' TANF Program.

Arkansas' expected funding differences are:

Year	TANF Block Grant	Contingency Fund	Emergency Contingency Fund	Supplemental Funding	Total TANF Funding
2014	\$56.7	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$56.7
2013	\$56.7	\$4.9	\$0	\$0	\$61.6
2012	\$56.7	\$4.9	\$0	\$0	\$61.6
2011	\$56.7	\$2.8	\$0	\$4.1	\$63.6
2010	\$56.7	\$6.1	\$6.5	\$6.2	\$75.5
2009	\$56.7	\$11.3	\$0	\$6.2	\$74.2

To be sure, hard trade-offs are necessary when funding is tight and need is high. However, we believe that cuts in various TANF-funded programs may be less harmful than deep cuts in basic assistance that shrink already-low benefits or end eligibility entirely for especially vulnerable families with children. To this end, we propose cuts in these categories, rather than cuts in the core welfare reform areas-basic assistance, child care, and work supports.

Facts:

- Currently, we spend \$40 million on federally required activities. We now receive \$56.7 million a year in federal funds. This leaves \$20 million a year for state authorized activities to be decided upon by everyone involved, i.e. DWS, Governor and Legislature. Currently, we spend about \$49 million on state authorized activities.
- The state legislature has authorized several activities over the years, such as: Work Pays, Emergency Assessments, Individual Development Accounts, Community Initiatives, Child Care, and Career Pathways with the understanding that the funding would eventually have to be reduced, funded by other funding source(s, or eliminated. Hence, many of these items were included as Special Language in DWS' appropriation acts.

TANF Carry Forward Projections

Since the advent of welfare reform, states have carried forward TANF funds not expended during the current fiscal year for possible expenditure in succeeding years. States typically save, or "reserve", this portion of their grant award as a precautionary measure to protect against recessions and emergencies that may result in an unexpected rise in need for assistance to needy families. These "reserve" funds are often referred to as unobligated balances. A state must expend unobligated balances only on benefits that specifically meet the definition of assistance or the administrative costs directly associated with providing the assistance.

Like many other states, Arkansas has enjoyed a healthy TANF carry forward balance under PRWORA. This balance, brought forth mainly due to substantial decreases in welfare caseloads since PRWORA's inception. However, Arkansas projects to have this carry forward amount drastically reduced by 2014.

DWS and DHS has used the restricted carryforward funds in the past to fund Federally mandated activities to free up current year funds for state authorized activities, including items requested by the Legislature. Total elimination of the carryforward funds would mean that all federally mandated and state authorized activities would have to come from current year funds. If we eliminated all but the four large state authorized activities, we would be unable to reduce spending to current funding levels.

DHS utilized TANF carryforward funds to make cash assistance payments to TANF clients until the fall of 2011 (approximately \$13 million per year). DWS has since assumed responsibility for this annual expenditure.

- DWS and DHHS has used the restricted Carryforward funds in the past to fund Federally mandated activities to free up current year funds for state authorized activities, including items requested by the Legislature.
- Federal Stimulus funds were used in accordance with Federal law. This also served to delay the time that the Carryforward funds would have exhausted; providing for continuation of programs at historic funding levels past the time the programs would otherwise have been cut.
- Total elimination of the Carryforward funds would mean that all federally mandated and state authorized activities would have to come from current year funds. If we eliminated all but the four large state authorized activities, we would be unable to reduce spending to current funding levels. Thus, we are forced to make some level of cuts to one or more of the four largest state authorized programs of: Work Pays, Career Pathways, Emergency Assessments and Pre-K Child Care. These four programs comprise about 79% of the budget for all state authorized programs. For the Federal Fiscal year 2014, which starts on October 1, 2013, we have proposed to make cuts in three of the four large state authorized programs and not cutting Pre-K Child Care.

Impacts of Budget Reductions to TANF Programs

In the past year, DWS and the Governor's office have had to make difficult decisions to address the growing shortfall in the state's budget for Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), driven by federal budget reductions. This budget includes funding for Transitional Employment Assistance (TEA), Work Pays, Child Care Subsidy, Career Pathways Initiative, and Child Welfare Emergency Assessments.

The following is a list of programs that have been impacted by the loss of funds and the dollar amount of the impact.

For the Federal Fiscal year 2014, which starts on October 1, 2013, we have proposed funding reductions in three of the large state authorized programs. **We did not propose cuts in the ABC Pre-K Child Care program.**

The reductions are as follows:

Program/Initiative	FFY 2011-12	Funding	FFY 2012-13
Flogialii/ililialive			
	Funding	Reduction	Funding
Work Pays Program	\$11,247,469	\$2.2 million	\$8,997,975
Career Pathways Initiative	\$13,000,000	\$2.0 million	\$11,000,000
TANF Community Investment Initiative	\$2,902,409	-0-	-0-
 As authorized by Act 937, the Commo 	unity Investment Initiativ	e was suspended	due to federal
, 10 0011011200107 11011017	,,	The second secon	acc to teactar
funding reductions.		•	doc to todordi
	\$5,438,266	\$2.0 million	\$2,700,000
funding reductions.			
funding reductions. Arkansas Work Initiative	\$5,438,266	\$2.0 million	

Projected Funding Federal Fiscal Year 2014-2015

Program/Initiative	FFY 2012-13	Funding	FFY 2013-14
	Funding	Reduction	Funding
DHS Emergency Assessments	\$8,997,975	\$2,811,867	\$6,186,108
Career Pathways Initiative	\$11,000,000	\$3,850,000	\$7,150,000
TANF Community Investment Initiative	-0-	-0-	-0-
Arkansas Work Initiative	\$2,700,000	\$2.7 million	-0-
Arkansas Work Pays	\$4,266,250	\$2,131,600	\$2,134,650

Footnote:

DWS-TANF previously set aside \$6 million for the acquisition of an Eligibility Determination and Case Management system. A request for proposal has been released and a vendor has been selected that will allow DWS to participate with the Department of Human Services in the acquisition of a COTS (Customizable off the Shelf) Enterprise

System for the State of Arkansas. As this process is currently in its initial stages, we have only approximations with regard to the eventual costs. However, similar TANF systems around the country have been built in the \$8 million to \$15 million dollar range. Obviously, actual costs will depend on the calculation of exact hours spent on the successful integration and configuration of software by the DWS implementation team, training of individual users, and ongoing support needed to maintain the system. Also, we will need to identify specific hardware needs, costs for data import from the legacy system and any project team consulting fees.

DWS is currently in the process of replacing its FARS accounting system with a Dynamics Great Plains (DGP) product. Ideally, this system would be able to accommodate TANF's financial operations as well. However, at this point it seems clear that substantial modifications will need to be made to DGP; but, the project team is not currently able to provide a reliable estimate of these costs. Currently, TANF is allocated 30% of the ongoing cost of deploying Dynamics GP. Any modifications would be an additional cost to the TANF Program.

Conclusion

During the first four years of the TANF block grant, Arkansas's annual TANF expenditures were substantially less than the annual TANF grant amount. These unspent TANF funds resulted in a significant reserve balance that reached \$100 million in 2007/08. Nationally, pressure from advocates and the federal government lead program administration to use TANF funds at a much higher rate beginning in 2001/02. Annual TANF expenditures exceeded the annual grant amount, causing Arkansas to spend its annual TANF grant and a portion of the reserves.

Like many other states, Arkansas has paid for several programs with funds that all agreed could not be sustained over the longer term. TANF block grant spending must be cut or alternate funding sources found in the upcoming fiscal years. Given the tight fiscal condition of our General Fund, alternate funding sources are unlikely. With this in mind, DWS will likely propose funding reductions to the TANF program going forward, consistent with an anticipated \$56.7 million dollar TANF budget for FFY 2013-2014 and beyond.

The Department of Workforce Services has made a concerted effort to inform its partner agencies and contractors that a) ongoing TANF funds availability is contingent upon appropriation for the federal government, and b) efforts should be taken by them to identify and acquire additional non-TANF funding for their projects, as appropriate.